
FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES 

  Council Room, 412 Student Union 

October 11, 2016 

 

Jones called the meeting to order with the following members present: Borland, Brown (Scott 

Fraizier), Champlin, Clarke, Collins, Delen, Depperschmidt, Doust, Ekman, Johnson, Lewis, 

Lloyd, McCann, Nabar, Oberhelman, Peek, Perea-Fox, Royer, Sheehan, Siddons, Subhash, 

Tenorio, VanOverbeke, Wanger and Yates. 

Also present: Axtell, S., Bartels, K., Bird, L., Bonee, H., Farrell, B., Lavine, B., Loeffert, J., 

Louthan, C., Link, S., Matoy, A., Payne, J., Sandefur, G., Schnaiter for Bastani, S., Shreffler, R., 

Shutt, G., Smith, B., Taber, C., Weaver, J., and Wray, K.  

Absent: Miller, Richards and Vogel. 

  

 HIGHLIGHTS  
             

 

Special Reports…………………………………………………………………………..... 

 Dr. Ken Bartels – Ombudsman…………………………………………………..... 

 Jamie Payne/Holly Bonee – HR – Health Care Changes for 2017………………… 

Remarks and Comments –Gary Clark for President Hargis………………………………... 

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations and other Vice Presidents………. 

Reports of Liaison Representatives ……………………………………………………….. 

SAC ………………………………………………………………………………... 

Wellness Center……………………………………………………………………. 

AAUP …………………...…………………………………………………………. 

Women’s Faculty Council…………………………………………………………. 

 SGA……………………….………………………………………………………... 

Graduate Faculty………..………………………………………………………….. 

Reports of Standing Committees ………………………………………………………….. 

 Academic Standards and Policies …………………………………………………. 

 Athletics …………………………………………………………………………… 

 Budget ……………………………………………………………………………... 

 Campus Facilities, Safety and Security …………………………………………… 

 Diversity…………………………………………………………………………… 

 Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………..  

 Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ……………………………… 

 Research …………………………………………………………………………… 

 Retirement and Fringe Benefits …………………………………………………… 

 Rules and Procedures ………………………………………………………………  

 Student Affairs and Learning Resources ………………………………………….. 

             

 

Jones called the meeting to order and asked everyone present to sign the roll call as it is 

circulating the room. Jones stated that everyone should have received a copy of the minutes from 

last month and stated that there was one correction. The amount of money stated on page 12 was 

corrected to million. Jones asked for a motion to accept them with this correction. VanOverbeke 

moved and McCann second. Motion passed. Jones asked for approval of today’s agenda. 

VanOverbeke moved and McCann second. Motion passed.   
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Special Reports: 

 

A. Dr. Ken Bartels - Ombudsman 

 

Dr. Bartels introduced himself and presented the following PowerPoint presentation: 

 

Ombudsman 

PP.October2016.FC.pptx
 

 

Bartels asked the Council members present to get this information to faculty and staff in their 

colleges/departments. Let them know that this service is available. Peeks asked if he would 

attend departmental meeting and give an abbreviated version of this presentation. Bartels stated 

he would be happy to.  

 

B.  Jamie Payne/Holly Bonee – HR – Health Care Changes for 2017 

 

Payne stated that back in 2015 when OSU transitioned from a fully insured health plan to a self-

insured health plan, they hired a consultant to help design the best benefit package for OSU. 

Payne stated they had a meeting with the health care analysis taskforce (which includes 

representatives from the Faculty Council, Staff Advisory Council, a few senior Vice Presidents, a 

Board of Regent as well as some HR and Finance staff) to design a plan that is best suited for 

OSU. Louthan presented the following PowerPoint to the council: 

 

Plan Year 2017 

Benefits Overview.pdf
 

 

Louthan stated that when you have a self-funded plan you are bringing money in in premiums to 

pay for the money that is going out in claims. OSU pays claims on a weekly basis and they range 

from about $750 to $1.5 million.  

Louthan stated that based on the current enrollment and the rates that were established last fall, 

OSU will generate a premium budget of $52.63 million. HR expects the weekly claim costs to 

come in at about $55 million. This means OSU will be underfunded by $2.33 million. What’s 

driving these claims in an increase in primarily Rx spending. OSU also has some high cost 

claimants that are coming through that are out of the norm. Louthan stated that if OSU does not 

make any changes to the plan design, there would be a 12.1% over the current budgeted rate for 

the next claim year which would be 2017.  

Louthan stated the reason for this is because OSU is looking at their experience as well as 

national trend in what they think the increase will possibly be for both medical procedures and 

Rx/pharmacy. Louthan stated that because of this OSU is trying to get the gap down as much as 

possible so they can fit into the budget. There will be some changes to the plan but no changes to 

the actual plan itself as far as co-pays, deductibles or co-insurance. These will stay the same. 

They are changing the RX/pharmacy which most plans are already doing, we are behind about 
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two years. See Rx changes slide.  

Louthan stated that premium credits will continue. This is up to $480 for employees and 

participants. One of these is through Catapult. See slide.  

Louthan stated that OSU will continue to do Naturally Slim; however, they will be expanding 

participation. See slide. OSU will increase participants in this program up to 300 (150 in the fall 

and 150 in the spring). They will go through the plan which has been successful in helping them 

learn how to live as a naturally slim person.  

Louthan stated OSU is enacting another investment into the program by enacting Livongo 

specifically to address OSU’s diabetes problem within our participants. See slides. Louthan 

stated that two of OSU’s highest cost claimants this year have been based on patients who are 

diabetic. This was over $500,000 in claim costs per claim. This is an area that OSU is very 

interested in and trying to get ahead of it to hopefully impact people’s lives. Louthan stated that 

there is no employee cost for the program. 

Louthan stated that there will be an increase in premiums this year. See slide. These rates are 

before the biometric and tobacco free credits. If you are eligible for both of these credits you can 

knock off $40.  

Louthan stated that OSU is getting out from under the state dental and vision plans. See slides. 

This will provide a lot more flexibility then we currently have. Louthan stated that OSU will be 

moving to Cigna Dental and to EyeMed for vision care. Louthan stated that OSU will be 

changing Life and Long-term disability carrier. The two current plans will be combined under 

Liberty Mutual/LTD. 

Louthan discussed the 2017 annual enrollment communication plan. (See slides).   

 

Louthan introduced Rachel Shreffler who is the Assistant Director of Employee Health 

enrollments. She would like to speak to the council about ComPsych at a later date. ComPsych is 

OSU’s employee assistance program. Shreffler stated that ComPsych is a small part of the OSU 

employee assistance programs. Employees are utilizing the services primarily for the legal 

connection that is available with attorneys in town. They provide consultations and referrals if 

necessary. They also offer discounts on additional services. Employees have also been using 

ComPsych heavily for the EAP program. This is an opportunity to speak to a masters or doctorial 

level counselor. This deals with mental health as well as other issues. Shreffler stated another 

highly used part of ComPsych is the financial component where there are certified public 

accountants as well as certified financial planners to help participants with such things as estate 

planning, taxes and debt management. There are a number of opportunities for employees to 

engage/enhance not only their personal wellbeing but also their professional wellbeing. Shreffler 

stated that OSU will be moving forward with a marketing plan which she will share at a later 

date.  

 

Louthan reminded the members present that open enrollment has changed for this year. It will 

begin November 1st and goes through November 18th. Louthan stated it will be done through 

self-service Banner this year.  

 

Louthan opened the floor to questions. Lewis asked how a person would know if a prescription 

was preferred or not? Will your personal pharmacist let you know? Louthan stated the 

pharmacist will let you know if it’s preferred or not preferred. Louthan said you can also go on 
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Blue Max for members or call their 800 number and they can look it up for you. Payne stated 

that this is actually determined by the cost. This is not something that OSU as an employer 

determines. Depperschmidt asked once someone completes the Catapult discount program how 

long will the discounts be good? Bonee stated for one calendar year. Depperschmidt asked if the 

recipients will receive a reminder once the calendar year is over? Louthan said no they will not. 

Louthan stated that anything that happens after July 1 through December 31 rolls forward to the 

next year. Depperschmidt asked if people can call HR to see when they completed it previously. 

Louthan stated yes they will be able to pull up and see when the premium credit was put on the 

plan. Louthan stated that if you look at your pay stub on Banner, you can actually track this 

information. Peek asked if you had a pre-existing dental condition that was covered but seems to 

no longer be covered, is it still covered? Bonee stated that they have been talking to Cigna (they 

are in the implementation stage which is where they build the plan benefits) and they are 

requiring them to do is cover what was under Health Choice for the most part. Bonee stated that 

Health Choice was good at paying bills but not so good at tracking. Peek asked if the person was 

over 19. Bonee stated that if you have TMJ, orthodontics is covered. Bonee said the best thing to 

do would be to call benefits for clarification. Payne stated that one of the nice things about 

orthodontia is under Health Choices the maximum was $1,500, under Cigna it’s $2,000. This is a 

little better benefit for orthodontia. Payne stated they will pay this all at once.  

Sandefur commented that ComPsych is not a widely known and under-utilized resource. 

Sandefur stated it’s really quite valuable. This service can help you find answers to many 

problems that you might be facing or trying to deal with your family or personal life. Sandefur 

stated that they will answer just about any question you may have: dealing with parents 

regarding elder care, child care, personal issues, financial issues and more. They are available to 

help find resources to address your problems. Sandefur stated they will try to make this more 

known to people on campus.  

 

Remarks and Comments – Gary Clark for President Hargis:  
 

Clark stated that the President is in South Dakota speaking to potential donors. Hopefully he will 

be successful.  

Clark stated that it sounds like the budget should be even or slightly down. It’s too early to know 

for sure since there are several months before they have to make any final decisions. So far the 

collections have been below estimates.  

On a positive note, Clark stated that OSU’s enrollment for next year (fall 2017 applications and 

admits) are up. This is a good sign. Things may be on a faster track this year due to the changes 

in the FAFSA rules. Students can use the previous year’s tax return instead of having to wait 

until after they file their 2016 returns. They can use 2015. All their financial information/award 

letters will be sent out earlier.  

Clark stated that a week ago Saturday, the ground was broken for the new performing arts center. 

A crowd of 400-500 people attended. Clark stated this is an exciting time for OSU. President 

Hargis has had this as a priority since he became President and it’s nice to see the reality is 

starting to take shape. OSU was given a terrific gift by Ross and Billie McKnight of $25 million 

to endow programing to the performing arts center. The plan is to match this with another $15 to 

$25 million. This will provide $2 to $2.5 million a year to subsidize programing. This allowed us 

to get the New York Philharmonic to come in and be the opening act once it is completed. They 
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will not only be performing; they will also work with students one on one. They will have master 

classes. In additional to the philharmonic, the plan is to have two to three traveling Broadway 

shows a year in the facility as well as week-long festivals in the future. Clark stated an example: 

highlight Oklahoma artists (singers, song writers, etc.).  

Clark stated there is another ground breaking coming up. The College of Engineering, 

Architecture and Technology has been in dire need for some time for an undergraduate 

laboratory. The ground will be broken for the lab in a few weeks. This will provide 14 

undergraduate labs and student project areas. This will be a great asset that is long overdue.  

Clark stated that the welcome plaza will be opening soon as well. Just south of the Student Union 

there are a mare and colt bronze statues that Clark feels symbolizes parents entrusting their child 

to OSU to help them grow. This will be dedicated soon. 

Clark stated that the OSU Honors College was recognized as one of the top 25 Honors Colleges 

in America. 

Clark stated that Jason Kirksey was granted $1 million to bridge minority students to the doctoral 

program.  

Clark said OSU was pleased to have John Niblack (patent holder for Viagra) here last week. He 

helped create a number of research scholarships for students. He comes and works with the 

students to help them select research projects, offers critiques and gives ideas about research they 

have done.  

Clark pointed out that OSU claims to be America’s Healthiest Campus and recently OSU has 

been selected as one of America’s Top 26. We are on our way to earning this title. We have a 

new director of wellness and are excited. 

 

Report of Status of Council Recommendations: 

President Hargis, Provost Sandefur, and/or Vice Presidents 
 

Sandefur stated that the following recommendation has been officially accepted by the 

Administration and it will go into effect the fall semester of 2017: 

 

15-11-01-RFB: Dependent Child Tuition Waiver for Dependents of OSU Faculty and Staff.  

 

Sandefur stated the following recommendations are pending: 

 

16-05-01-LRPIT: Appropriate Use Policy 

16-05-01-Research: Support and Promotion of Undergraduate Research at OSU. Significant 

changes were made to this recommendation over the summer and Instruction Council feels this 

needs to be reviewed by the Faculty Council again. So it has been returned to the Research 

committee for review. Then it will go to the Deans Council. Sandefur does not feel there will be 

any big issues with the changes that were made.  

 

Sandefur asked if there were any questions regarding the Tuition Waiver. Royer stated the sheet 

shows that it is “under consideration”. Sandefur said to disregard this. Sandefur was asked if the 

tuition waiver included staff or is it just faculty? Weaver stated it applies to all OSU full-time 

employees.   
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Sandefur distributed the following information about the COACHE survey results: 
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Sandefur stated that 52% of the OSU faculty responded to the survey. This is a higher response 

rate than most universities on average. On the first page, the survey identified five comparison 

institutions. The first report is on OSU’s areas of strength. These are areas in which OSU’s 

faculty thought we were doing better than the five comparison institutions. People like the 

research environment here. They think this is a good place for interdisciplinary work and 

collaboration. They are happy with the promotion to full policies. People feel a higher level of 

engagement in their departments. And feel that OSU’s has good appreciation and recognition of 

faculty accomplishments. Sandefur stated that one area of concern is personal and family 

policies. Sandefur is hoping that over the course of this year he can work with Faculty Council in 

whatever way they would like to approach this concern. Sandefur wants to talk with the deans 

and see if we can improve our personal and family policies to make them more helpful to people 

here at OSU. Sandefur also wants to talk to the Staff Advisory Council since many of these 

issues affect staff as well as faculty members. After the cover letter, the remaining pages talk 

about where OSU has the most concerning and not concerning issues. There is a set of comments 

that came from the faculty comment section on what they saw as concerns. The last section of 

the report is what the COACHE folks on what they have learned about successful models at 

other institutions. Sandefur spoke with the Faculty Council officers about this and shared this 

information with the Diversity Committee Chair, Louise Siddons. Sandefur stated that the issues 

that most people seem to be concerned about are the: right balance between professional and 

personal, tuition waivers/remission or exchange, family medical/parental leave and stopping the 

tenure clock. Sandefur stated that we will need to figure out how much of these results are 

needed changes in policy or how much of it is people just don’t know what is available to them. 

Sandefur stated they will be sorting this out. Sandefur stated that one of the reasons for doing this 

survey was to identify areas where faculty have concerns. Now we have the opportunity to see 

what we can do to address these concerns and try to improve what is happening here at OSU. 

Sandefur stated that OSU has signed up to do this survey for three years in a row so it will be 

done again in the spring. We’ll see if the changes in the tuition waiver policy has an impact on 

faculty member’s thoughts and see what else we can work on to try to improve our personal and 

family policies. Sandefur wants to work with the Faculty Council, deans, Staff Advisory Council 

and other groups regarding our family and personal policies and how we might improve them. 

The floor was opened for questions. 

Peek asked if the handout could be shared with other faculty. Sandefur said yes, this is public 

information and it can be shared with whomever you wish. Sandefur asked to have it added to 

the minutes. Yates asked if results were available by department/college? Sandefur stated that 

OSU received some results by college, not by department, but most of the results are for the 

university as a whole. But it is possible to get results by subgroups. Jones asked if deans will be 

getting this information? Sandefur stated yes they will.  

 

Vice President Joe Weaver: 

 

Weaver stated that collections to the general revenue were down 11½% for September which is 

quite a surprise and not consistent with what was told in previous informal discussions. This will 

be something we will need to track. Weaver stated that the most concerning thing is that sales tax 

revenue is declining.  

 



FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES 

  Council Room, 412 Student Union 

October 11, 2016 

 

Vice President Lee Bird: 

 

Bird commented that her group went out last night and did a safety audit with the Police, 

Facilities Management, student leaders and others. They were looking for blown light bulbs, 

overgrown bushes and other things. They came up with quite a laundry list of things to address 

which are already being worked on. Bird encouraged everyone to report any issues that they see 

around campus because these items are actively worked on and together we can make a 

difference.  

 

Report of Liaison Representatives: 

      

A.  Staff Advisory Council – Sara Axtell 

 

Jennifer Craig was elected the new SAC Treasurer at the September 14th SAC 

meeting.   

 

The ratification election to make the changes to the Constitution was postponed 

until October.   

 

Remember that the Fund Raising Committee is currently having their OSU 

Homecoming Basket Raffle.  You can purchase tickets from any SAC member. 

The basket will include (4) Homecoming Football tickets, a one night’s stay for 

two at the Atherton Hotel and an autographed OSU game football are some of the 

highlighted items in the basket this year.  The drawing will be held October 19th.   

 

The SAC/American Red Cross Blood drive will be November 4th in the Starlight 

Terrace from 10:00 AM to 3:00 PM. Appointments are taken on line or by phone.  

Posters and email advertising will begin in the next few weeks. 

 

Pickup date for the Harvest II Food Drive will be November 11th at the Student 

Union Plaza area.  Boxes will be placed around campus October 26th and until the 

pickup date.  Please contact Sarah Axtell, Events Committee Chair for more 

information. 

 

Plans are in the making to assist Kathy Sandefur, the director of “Our Daily Bread 

Food and Resource Center” with the ongoing work at the center.  Toby Tucker, 

SAC Secretary is gathering information to report back to SAC how we could best 

help with their needs. 
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B.  Wellness Center – Mary Talley 
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C. AAUP – Barry Lavine 

 

The Provost Forum (September 27) was well received by the faculty who participated in 

the forum.  Some were from OSU-OKC.  Misunderstandings concerning the role of 

clinical faculty in the teaching mission at OSU were addressed, and the titles of 

Assistant/Associate/Professor of Teaching and Assistant/Associate/Professor of Practice 

that will be used for clinical faculty in many of the Colleges was viewed favorably by the 

faculty participants. 

 

The OSU-Stillwater Chapter will be participating in the upcoming State AAUP meeting 

in Norman on Saturday, October 8.  The Provost was kind enough to assist the President 

of the Local OSU AAUP Chapter in preparing the report.  The OSU-Stillwater Chapter 

will hold its Fall Semester membership meeting in November. 

 

      D.  Women’s Faculty Council – Steph Link 

 

The Women’s Faculty Council held its first meeting of the semester where we 

discussed initiatives for this year and years to come. Our plans will begin with: 

- a talk from Jean Van Delinder at our October meeting (Oct 24th 4-5pm in the 

library events room) when we will discuss a potential NSF ADVANCE grant 

submission,  

- potential reading groups and public events, such as a panel discussion on 

mentoring and support initiatives for women, and  

- possible development of a women’s research database for the campus to 

disseminate information about women’s research projects and specialties 

We are working on additional objectives but are also open to suggestions 

regarding activities/issues/changes that faculty would like to see that the WFC 

could assist in advocating or accomplishing. If any organization on campus is 

interested in co-hosting or collaborating on events, we would happy to share 

ideas. 

 

E. SGA – Brayden Farrell for Dillon Johnson 

 

SGA is preparing for the Big 12 conference coming up in November. This is where 

an all SGA delegation from each school attends one conference in West Virginia.  

Into the Streets will be on November 5th – is one of the SGA’s biggest 

philanthropies. The SGA has teams that go into the community and complete 

projects. Some of the things they have done in the past are: built ramps to help 

people in wheelchairs, home improvement items, cleaning streets and other things 

that help the community. This will be coming up in the next few weeks as well. 

Dr. Bird said if people have projects that they would like to do or have elderly 

friends that need help, call SGA and they will help get the projects registered.  
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F. Graduate Faculty – Brenda Smith 

Council reviewed and endorsed two items of business brought forward by the Academic 

Program Committee:   

1)   a revised description of the master’s degree completion plans: Currently there are 

three ways that graduate students seeking a master’s degree can complete that degree. 1. 

traditional thesis, 2. a report (32 hours including 2 hours of research) or 3. no thesis or 

report, 32 credit hours of course work including a creative component. The proposed new 

plan would be: 1. a Thesis option– Thesis or creative component. The idea is to elevate 

the creative component to be what they believe it was intentionally designed to do. 

Meaning be a creative endeavor that was essentially equivalent to the Thesis. 2. Final 

report option – a report or some sort of culminating experience. It could be a report or 

some type of internship, practicums or program. 3.  Course work only. Smith stated that 

it’s pretty apparent when you look around at what’s going on with the different master’s 

programs that there are a number that are truly course work only. The Graduate Council 

is working with the Graduate College to clean this up and they need everyone’s thoughts 

and input about how it will affect individual programs. 

2) GPA admission guidelines. The statement that has been devised at this point and time 

is: for admission without qualification a GPA of at least a 3.0 or the equivalent is 

expected in undergraduate course work, or a 3.0 in any graduate course work already 

completed. Graduate programs may petition the graduate college on behalf of an 

applicant for an exception. This guideline is intended for admission without qualifications 

so there are still the options for being admitted under probation or all the other options 

that are currently available. They are trying to provide some language for the Graduate 

College that would give some sort of guideline.  

The fall Subject Matter Group meeting will be held on Oct 19 at 10 a.m. in 126 ITLE. 

People from Tulsa may join via telecom. The Graduate Council would like to have as 

many people attend as possible.  The agenda will include updates from the Graduate 

College, the opportunity to provide feedback on the master’s degree completion plans 

and GPA admission guidelines, and the presentation of a current case in graduate 

education by Ms. Mackenzie Wilfong, Associate General Counsel.  We hope to see you 

there! 
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES: 

Academic Standards and Policies:  David Oberhelman – Update 

 

One of the issues that the committee has been talking about for a while is that of eight week 

classes and grade submissions. Oberhelman stated that under the old SIS system, faculty 

members could only open final grading at the very end of the semester. So eight week classes 

that would end in the middle of the semester would be required to submit the six-week midterm 

progress grade but then not submit the final grade until the end of the semester. Banner has 

changed this and now is available for final grading after week eight for appropriate classes. The 

committee would like to recommend waiving the six-week midterm grade requirement for the 

1000 and 2000 level eight week courses. After the final class, instructors are given until the 

second Tuesday after the last class as the deadline for submitting final grades. This would be 

extended to other short week and online classes such as one credit hour four week classes that 

have staggered start times. The recommendation was distributed with the agenda. 

 

  Recommendation: Grade Submission Changes for Eight Week/Short Courses 

 

Jones asked for discussion on the recommendation. Taber stated that currently in the Banner 

system although it is open for eight week grading and the final grading for pre-session courses, 

the current settings in Banner do not allow the students to see the final grades. Taber recognizes 

the underlying principal if your students need to see their grades and she fully supports this. 

Taber is working with IT to get the newer version of Banner implemented. Taber is hopeful that 

the new version of the student profile will allow them to see their final grades before the end of 

the term. However, they cannot rely on the documentation until full testing has been done which 

they have not been able to do yet. Taber’s hope and full intention is that students will be able to 

see their final grades as soon as they are submitted but this is not possible today. They are hoping 

this will be possible by the time next semester begins. Taber stated that her office worked with 

Instruction Council this fall to develop a plan for this fall to open up grading more often after the 

August pre-session. Then in the middle of the term for all courses that ended in the first eight 

weeks. Taber stated that it’s not very feasible for her office since it’s a manual process. Someone 

in her office to go turn on grading and then turn it off for each part of the term. There are 80 

parts of a term this fall. So that’s 80 separate begin and end dates for short courses. Taber stated 

that it’s not very feasible for her office to manually identify all the instructors and communicate 

with them, as well as have the college follow up on this requirement during the fall. Oberhelman 

asked if upgrades to the Banner system make this more feasible? Taber said there are no 

promises of any automation in that area. She would love this and down the road it may be 

something that IT can write for them. But right now it’s pretty far down the road. McCann asked 

if a friendly amendment could be made to the recommendation to remove the “as well as other 

short or online courses”. Because right now it’s open for the eight weeks but this issue is the 

other courses are the ones that cannot be open and closed. McCann would like to make a friendly 

amendment that we remove the “as well as other short or online courses lasting less than 16 

weeks”. Taber stated that they are providing an opportunity for all of the courses that have ended 

and wants to group them altogether. McCann changed the amendment to “as well as other short 

or online courses ending in the first eight weeks”. Taber asked if they would like to continue to 
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collect grades after the pre-session like the winter intersession and August pre-session and the 

May pre-session for summer? Taber stated they can continue to do this. McCann moved to table 

the recommendation and send it back to the ASP committee to rework the language once they get 

more information. VanOverbeke second. Motion passed and the recommendation was tabled.  

 

Athletics:  Tom Royer – No Report 

    

Budget: Glenn Brown – No Report 

 

Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security:  Erik Ekman – Update 

 

Ekman stated the committee met October 3rd. They heard reports from facilities and long term 

planning. They discussed bicycle and earthquake safety. The committee will meet again on 

November 7th and will look at parking issues. Ekman said to send him an email with any issues 

the committee should be reviewing.  

 

Diversity:  Louise Siddons – No Report 

 

Faculty:  Pamela Lloyd – Update 

 

Lloyd stated that one of the things the committee looked at last year was adding some new non-

tenure track faculty titles to reduce the use of the clinical faculty titles to develop more 

appropriate titles for faculty that had other types of assignments. This was approved by Faculty 

Council last spring. The Provost recently brought to the attention of the committee that a couple 

of the title details had not been filled in and in order for this to go forward to the Regents they 

need to be specified. The recommendation that was attached to the agenda adds a description to 

the Extension Specialist title as well as a statement about notice for none re-appointment. This 

was designed to be consistent with the other new titles that were added. Also, it was not specified 

whether these faculty members were eligible for promotion or tenure. This has now been filled in 

to show that they would be eligible for promotion but not tenure. This is consistent with the other 

titles that were added. One other brief change for the Research and Teaching Associates it was 

not specified again whether they were eligible for promotion and tenure. These faculty members 

would not be eligible for either promotion or tenure. The recommendation is just to make these 

edits and clarifications. Jones stated that the titles have already been voted on. This 

recommendation will just refine the tables that support them. Jones asked for discussion. Seeing 

none asked for a vote. Motion passed. 

 

Recommendation: Clarification of Extension Specialist, Research Associate and 

Teaching Associate titles 

 

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology:  Jason Vogel - No Report 

Research: Andrew Doust – No Report 

Retirement & Fringe Benefits: Chris Richards - No Report 



FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES 

  Council Room, 412 Student Union 

October 11, 2016 

 

Rules and Procedures:  Deb VanOverbeke – No Report 

 

Student Affairs and Learning Resources:  Gina Peek - No Report 

 

Old Business – None 

 

New Business – None 

 

The meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, 

November 8, 2016 at 3:00 p.m. in 412 Student Union, Council Room. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Deb VanOverbeke, Secretary 
 


